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DEBIT CARD SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR 
IMPLEMENTING INCENTIVE AWARD 

PROGRAM 

CROSS REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

This application is a continuation in part of US. patent 
application Ser. No. 08/408,960, ?led Mar. 21, 1995, now 
abandoned. 

NOTICE 

Copyright ©1996 Maritz, Inc. A portion of the disclosure 
of this patent document contains material which is subject to 
copyright protection. The copyright owner has no objection 
to the facsimile reproduction by anyone of the patent docu 
mentor the patent disclosure, as it appears in the Patent and 
Trademark O?ice patent ?les or records, but otherwise 
reserves all copyright rights whatsoever. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

1. Field of the Invention 

The invention relates to a computer and data processing 
system for implementing an incentive award program and, 
in particular, a system which employs debit cards allowing 
participants to purchase rewards by electronic debit trans 
actions. 

2. Description of the Prior Art 
Motivational programs are well-known in the prior art. In 

general, such programs have been administered by incentive 
companies which have contracted with a sponsoring com 
pany for providing a motivational or incentive program to 
promote the sales of the sponsoring company’s products or 
services or to improve the performance of the sponsoring 
company’s personnel. Based on various criteria, such as a 
participant’s performance, the participant accumulates 
points over a period of time. Computer progamming and 
data processing have been used to report to the participants 
the number of points that have been achieved at certain 
periods of time during the program. When the participant 
decides to take advantage of the awarded points, the par 
ticipant is generally provided with a voucher or other paper 
documents which entitles the participant to obtain products 
or services. 

Although such systems are highly effective, they can be 
expensive to administer and the paperwork involved in 
maintaining such systems can be extensive. There is a need 
for an incentive award program system which minimizes the 
paperwork needed to administer the system and, in 
particular, minimizes or eliminates the paperwork needed to 
support a transaction by which a participant obtains rewards. 

SUMlVIARY OF THE INVENTION 

It is an object of this invention to provide a system for 
implementing an incentive award program which employs 
debit cards. It is another object of this invention to provide 
a system which implements an incentive award program 
which minimizes or eliminates the need for paperwork to 
support transactions by which participants obtain rewards, 
and track such said earnings, redemption and accounts. It is 
another object of this invention to provide a system for 
implementing an incentive award program which employs 
debit cards bearing identi?cation of the customer or sponsor 
of the incentive award program. It is another object of this 
invention to provide a system for implementing an incentive 
award program which uses debit cards rather than credit 
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2 
cards, but allows debit transactions at the time of sale to be 
transparent to merchants and so that merchants can process 
debit transactions using debit cards of the invention in a 
similar manner to the processing of credit card transactions. 
All merchants who accept cards for payment (including 
credit and debit) are part of the/a card transaction settlement 
system including: issuing banks, card associations, acquir 
ing institutions, transaction processing, etc. 
The invention comprises a system for implementing an 

incentive award program for a sponsor customer having 
participants. The program permits the participants to obtain 
as a award products and/or services ?om authorized mer 
chants who are part of the incentive award program and who 
are part of a credit/debit card network. The credit/debit card 
network also includes unauthorized merchants who are not 
part of the incentive award program but who are part of a 
credit/debit card network. Each merchant has access via an , 
input/output (I/O) port to a credit/debit card network pro 
cessor of transactions. The system comprises a plurality of 
debit cards, a ?lter processor and software, responsive to a 
debit transaction initiated by a merchant using an initiating 
card having an initiating account number, for transmitting 
debit transaction data from the credit/debit card network 
processor to the ?lter processor. Each debit card is assigned 
to one participant and has a unique account number corre 
sponding to an award account of the participant. The ?lter 
processor accesses the following program data: data identi 
fying the authorized unique account numbers of the 
participants, data identifying the authorized merchants 
accepting such said debit card, and data indicating the 
balance in each participant’s award account. The ?lter 
processor interfaces with the credit/debit card network pro 
cessor. The credit/debit card network processor has software 
responsive to a transaction initiated by a merchant using an 
initiating card having an initiating account number, for 
transmitting to the ?lter processor the following debit trans 
action data: the initiating account number of the card initi 
ating the debit transaction, merchant identi?cation data of 
the initiating merchant, and data regarding the amount of the 
initiated debit transaction. The ?lter processor includes 
software for evaluating the debit transaction data transmitted 
to the ?lter processor by the credit/debit card network 
processor by comparing the debit transaction data to the 
program data. The ?lter processor evaluating software 
includes software for generating validating data for the debit 
transaction when the evaluated debit transaction data indi 
cates that the debit transaction has been initiated by an 
authorized merchant using the unique account number of a 
participant having a su?icient balance in the participant’s 
corresponding award account to cover the debit transaction. 
The ?lter processor evaluating software includes software 
for generating invalidating data for the debit transaction 
when the evaluated debit transaction data indicates that the 
initiating account number is not one of the authorized 
account numbers. The ?lter processor evaluating software 
includes software for generating invalidating data for the 
debit transaction when the evaluated debit transaction data 
indicates that the initiating merchant is not one of the 
authorized merchants. The ?lter processor evaluating soft 
ware includes software for generating invalidating data for 
the debit transaction when the evaluated debit transaction 
data indicates that the balance in the award account corre 
sponding to the initiating account number is insu?icient to 
cover the amount of the initiated debit transaction. The ?lter 
processor includes software for transmitting the validating 
or invalidating data to the credit/debit card network proces 
sor. The credit/debit card network processor provides the 
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validating or invalidating data for the evaluated debit trans 
action to the initiating merchant. 

Other objects and features will be in part apparent and in 
part pointed out hereinafter. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is a block diagram of a system according to the 
invention illustrating the hardware components and their 
interconnection. 

FIGS. 2 and 3 are ?ow charts illustrating the decision 
steps of the invention as implemented by the various hard 
ware components shown in FIG. 1 during a preauthorization 
debit transaction. 

FIGS. 4A and 4B are flow charts illustrating the decision 
steps of the invention as implemented by the various hard 
ware components shown in FIG. 1 during a force post debit 
transaction. 

FIGS. 5A and 5B are ?ow charts illustrating the decision 
steps of the invention as implemented by the various hard 
ware components shown in FIG. 1 during a settlement] 
commissions debit transaction. 

FIG. 6 is a ?ow chart illustrating the flow of data within 
a system according to the invention. 

Corresponding reference characters indicate correspond 
ing parts throughout the drawings. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS 

One preferred embodiment of hardware of a debit card 
system 100 according to the invention is illustrated in block 
diagram form in FIG. 1. Debit card system 100 implements 
an incentive award program managed by an administrator 
for a customer having participants who are part of the 
incentive award program. As used herein, an incentive 
award program may be any incentive plan or policy used to 
encourage or reward the participant, the participant’s 
performance, the participant’s use of particular merchants 
which sell goods and/or services, or a combination of these. 
Frequently, such programs are referred to as loyalty, 
frequency, a?inity, retention, or performance improvement 
programs. This is because such programs encourage or 
improve participant loyalty, affinity, retention, quality of 
performance or frequency of performance. The program 
permits the participants to obtain as a motivational award 
products and/or services from authorized merchants who are 
part of the incentive award program As part of the incentive 
award program, authorized merchants have a contractual 
and/or business relationship with the administrator and have 
agreed to participate in the incentive award program and the 
handling of debit transactions and comrnis sions as described 
in more detail below. 

The debit card system 100 of the invention may be 
preferably implemented as part of a pre-existing credit/debit 
card network 102 in which the authorized merchants par 
ticipate. Such credit/debit card networks tend to be world 
wide and rather extensive so that it is contemplated that such 
networks may also include unauthorized merchants who are 
not part of and who are not participating in the incentive 
award program but who are a part of and who are partici 
pating in the credit/debit card network. 

In general, credit card network 102 implements the debit 
card system 100 and includes a credit/debit card network 
processor 104 having a plurality of input/output (I/O) ports 
106 which would form the credit card network by intercon 
necting merchants 108, 110 and 112, such as by phone lines. 
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4 
As illustrated in FIG. 1, merchant 108 is an authorized 
merchant having a card reader which accesses the credit card 
network processor 104 via I/O port 106A. Merchant 110 is 
also an authorized merchant having access to the credit card 
network processor 104 via I/O port 106B by call-in access. 
In other words, merchant 110 places a call to a third party 
having access to the credit/debit card network processor 104 
via I/O port 106B by computer or some other known 
technique. Merchant 112 is illustrated as an unauthorized 
merchant meaning merchant 112 is not a part of the incentive 
award program. As illustrated, merchant 112 has access to 
credit card network processor 104 via I/O port 106C by a 
card reader at point of sale. It is also contemplated that other 
authorized and unauthorized merchants are a part of the 
credit/debit card network 102. For simplicity, only three 
merchants are illustrated. For example, other authorized 
merchants may also be a part of the network 102 and access 
processor 104 via a call-in access rather than a card reader 
access. 

The debit card system 100 includes a plurality of debit 
cards 114. Each debit card 114 is considered unique and is 
assigned to one participant of the incentive award program. 
Each debit card 114 has a unique account number which is 
generally printed on the card such as by raised lettering and 
may also be encoded on a magnetic strip which is part of the 
debit card. This unique account number corresponds to an 
award account of the participant. The award account is the 
vehicle by which the customer rewards its participants with 
points which allow the participants to take advantage of the 
incentive award debit card system 100. 

In general, debit cards are very diiferent and distinguish 
able from credit cards. Credit cards are a type of credit 
instrument such as credit accounts which allow users to buy 
products and/or services by drawing against their established 
credit line and repaying the bank or other institution which 
advances the credit, and if an individual having a credit card 
is unable to repay the full amount utilized at time of account 
settlement they are able to pay back the owed amount to the 
issuing credit card institution but a percent of interest is 
charged (a fee) on the amount owed. In contrast, debit cards 
are a type of debit instrument similar to checking accounts 
or other account systems which allow users to conveniently 
spend pre-existing cash assets which are deposited in 
advance by the user in the debit accounts. Any time a user 
would like to spend some of the deposited cash, a debit 
instrument such as a debit card is used to transfer a portion 
of the deposited cash assets to a particular merchant in 
exchange for products and/or services obtained by the user. 
A debit card offers the services of an account from which 
funds or points can be withdrawn without the need for paper 
to effectuate the debit transaction. It is an electronic account 
that transfers amounts from one account to another as a 
holder of the card uses the card to make purchases. Once a 
card holder or participant uses their debit card for a 
purchase, the purchase amount is withdrawn from their 
account to pay for or cover the services or products being 
purchased. 

Another aspect of the debit card system 100 of the 
invention is a ?lter processor 116 which would preferably be 
supplied by and controlled by a bank or other ?nancial 
institution. The ?lter processor 116 interfaces with the credit 
card network processor 104 via an I/O port 118 such as a 
phone line or radio frequency link For example, the credit! 
debit card network 102 may be any well-known commercial 
network such as the Mastercard credit card network or the 
Visa Card credit card network and ?lter processor 116 may 
be any of a plurality of ?nancial institutions a?iliated with 



5,689,100 
5 

and linked to such networks for administering credit/debit 
cards issued by the ?nancial institution. Normally, ?lter 
processor 116 would be provided with data identifying the 
authorized unique credit/debit card account numbers of 
credit/debit cards issued by the ?nancial institution. Accord 
ing to the debit card system 100 of the invention, ?lter 
processor 116 also accesses program data including data 
identifying the authorized unique account numbers of‘ the 
participants of the incentive award program. Each unique 
account number has been assigned to one particular partici 
pant and that participant’s debit card or cards bears the 
assigned unique account number, which account number 
corresponds to the award account of the participant. In 
addition, the ?lter processor accesses program data includ 
ing data identifying the authorized merchants 108 and 110. 
This merchant identi?cation data which is part of the pro 
gram data forms a signi?cant aspect of the debit card system 
100 of the invention. This merchant identi?cation data is not 
normally needed to process credit card transactions because 
for each credit card transaction, it is assumed that all 
merchants that access the credit/debit card network 102 are 
part of the credit card system. In contrast, all merchants may 
not be part of the debit card system 100 of the invention. If 
there are more authorized merchants than unauthorized 
merchants, such merchant identi?cation data may take the 
form of a list of unauthorized merchants. 

In addition, the ?lter processor 116 accesses program data 
including data indicating the balance of each participant’s 
award account. This balance is controlled and maintained by 
the customer and would have a point value which is con 
verted into a currency value in the course of a debit 
transaction, as will be explained in greater detail below. 
As illustrated in FIG. 1, the program data may be acces 

sible to the ?lter processor 116 via an I/O port 120 which 
interconnects ?'re ?lter processor 116 to a host processor 122 
of the administrator. As a result of this interconnection, the 
program data may be provided to the ?lter processor 116 on 
a real time and/or batch basis. Optionally, it is also contem 
plated that an intermediary processor 124 of the adminis 
trator may be located between terminals 126 for implement 
ing the system of the invention and the host processor 122. 
The intermediary processor 124 would allow the adminis 
trator to generate reports and otherwise manipulate the 
program data independent of the host processor 122 and 
independent of the I/O port 120 which interconnects the host 

. processor 122 to the ?lter processor 116. Although the 
administrator, bank, and customer are indicated as separate 
entities, it is contemplated that the bank and administration 
may be the same entity, in which case processors 116, 122, 
and 1% may be a single processor computer. Alternatively, 
the customer may be both the administrator and/or the bank. 
A debit transaction is initiated by a merchant using an 

initiating card having an initiating account number. The 
initiating card may be one of the debit cards 114 of the debit 
card system 100 or may be some other type of card, such as 
a credit card, which is not a part of the debit card system 100 
but which may be used with the credit card network pro 
cessor 104 to access a card user’s credit. In general, credit 
cards and debit cards may have the same physical 
appearance, structure, and follow the same steps at point of 
purchase. Therefore, an initiating merchant may choose not 
to determine whether the initiating card is one of the debit 
cards 114 of the system or some other card. Therefore, the 
debit transaction is transparent to the initiating merchants to 
the extent that the initiating merchant does not have to 
distinguish between debit transactions using the debit card 
and transactions using a credit card and can process both 
debit card transactions and credit card transactions in the 
same manner. 
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Upon initiating the debit transaction, debit transaction 

data is provided to the credit/debit card network processor 
104 via one of the I/O ports 106. For example, authorized 
merchant 108 may initiate a debit transaction by using its 
card reader to read the initiating card and provide card 
identi?cation information via I/O port 106A. Simulta 
neously therewith, merchant identi?cation is also provided 
to the credit card network processor 104. In addition, the 
initiating merchant also provides data indicating the amount 
of the initiating debit transaction. 

In response to a debit transaction initiated by a merchant 
using the initiating card having the initiating account 
number, debit transaction data is transmitted from the credit 
card network processor to the ?lter processor. Preferably, 
this transmission process is accomplished by a means such 
as software executed by the credit/debit card processor 
which provides the debit transaction data via I/O port 118. 

In summary, the ?lter processor 116 is provided with 
program data from the host processor 122 via I/O port 120 
and is also provided with debit transaction data from the 
credit/debit card network processor 104 via I/O port 118. 
Preferably, the ?lter processor 116 includes means, such as 
software executed by the ?lter processor for evaluating the 
debit transaction data transmitted to the ?lter processor 116 
by the credit/debit card network proces sor 118 by comparing 
the debit transaction data to the program 'data. This ?lter 
processor evaluating means or software, such as illustrated 
in FIGS. 2-5 and described in detail below, includes means 
or software for generating validating data for the debit 
transaction when the evaluated debit transaction data indi 
cates that the debit transaction has been initiated by an 
authorized merchant 108, 110 using the unique account 
number of one of the participants having a sufficient balance 
in the participant’s corresponding award account to cover 
the debit transaction. The validating data may be in the form 
of a signal provided to the merchant indicating that the debit 
transaction has been “APPROVED.” The ?lter processor 
evaluating means or software generates invalidating data in 
response to the initiated debit transaction when the evaluated 
debit transaction data indicates that the initiating account 
number is not one of the authorized account numbers. The 
validating data may be in the form of a signal provided to the 
merchant indicating that the debit transaction has been 
“DISAPPROVED.” For example, the initiating account 
number may be a credit card account number. Credit card 
account numbers are not part of the participant account 
numbers de?ned by the program data which is stored in host 
processor 122 and provided via I/O port 120 to ?lter 
processor 116. Initiating a transaction using such a credit 
card account number would result in invalidating data being 
generated. 
The ?lter processor evaluating software also includes 

means or software for generating invalidating data for the 
debit transaction when the evaluated debit transaction data 
indicates that the initiating merchant is not one of the 
authorized merchants. For example, if unauthorized mer 
chant 112 initiated a debit transaction, merchant 112 would 
not have an identi?cation number which is part of the list of 
authorized merchants of the program data. Therefore, invali 
dating data for the debit transaction would be generated. 
The ?lter processor evaluating means or software also 

includes means or software for generating invalidating data 
for the debit transaction when the evaluated debit transaction 
data indicates that the balance in the award account corre 
sponding to the initiating account number is insufficient to 
cover the amount of the initiated debit transaction. For 
example, assume a debit card 114 of the debit card system 
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100 is used to initiate the debit transaction and that such 
initiating card has a participating account number which has 
been provided to the ?lter processor 116 by the host pro 
cessor. Along with the account number, host processor 112 
would provide the participant award account balance in 
points. The ?lter processor 116 would convert these points 
to a dollar value as shown in FIG. 3. If the converted dollar 
value does not equal or exceed the dollar value of the 
initiating debit transaction, invalidating data is provided to 
the credit card network processor 104 via 110 port 118. It is 
contemplated that the ?lter processor may convert the points 
into any currency denomination which corresponds to the 
currency denomination of the initiated debit transaction. 
The ?lter processor also includes means or software for 

transmitting the validating or invalidating data to the credit 
card network processor 104 via I/O port 118 so that the 
credit card network processor provides the validating or 
invalidating data for the evaluated debit transaction to the 
initiating merchant via I/O port 106. 

In general, a complete debit transaction according to the 
invention has three parts which preferably occur in the 
following order: a pre-authorization process including the 
conversion of points to a currency, such as illustrated in 
FIGS. 2A, 2B, and 3; a force post process such as illustrated 
in FIGS. 4A and 4B; and a settlements/commissions process 
such as illustrated in FIGS. 5A and 5B. 

Referring to FIGS. 2 and 3 which describe the pre 
authorization process, the process begins with a merchant 
108, 110 or 112 initiating a debit transaction at step 202. In 
particular, the merchant submits the authorization debit 
transaction including the debit transaction data to the credit] 
debit card network 102 at step 204, Upon contacting the 
network 102 via one of the I/O ports 106, the processor 104 
is able to determine the identity of the initiating merchant 
and forwards the merchant’s identi?cation data with the 
authorization debit transaction data at step 206. In addition, 
step 206 forwards a merchant identi?cation number with the 
debit transaction as a fraud prevention and veri?cation 
measure. The identi?cation number may be any number or 
code, such as a number assigned byprocessor 130, which 
uniquely identi?es each merchant. For example, in the 
MasterCard system, the ICA (Interbank Card Association) 
number may be used as the identi?cation number.) 

In addition, the identi?cation number may include spe 
ci?c and local merchant location information to further 
identify each location. ‘This location information may be a 
number or code which distinguishes each location. Such 
location information would be particularly useful in cases 
where a single merchant may have multiple locations and 
not all locations are authorized merchants which have the 
authority to access the debit card system 100 of the inven 
tion. For example, a hotel may have a registration desk 
location, a gift shop location and a restaurant location and 
only the gift shop location may be authorized to access the 
debit card system 100. In this case, the merchant identi? 
cation information would include location information and 
the ?lter processor 116 would be programmed to distinguish 
between authorized and unauthorized locations as well as 
being programmed to distinguish between authorized and 
unauthorized merchants. In some existing credit card 
systems, the merchant identi?cation number (such as the 
ICA number) and/or a merchant location number have not 
been uniquely assigned or utilized in broad terms. In such 
systems. such numbers would have to be modi?ed to be 
standardized and unique so that such numbers may be used 
as part of the debit card system 100 and so that such numbers 
may be ?ltered by ?lter processor 116. 
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Next, the processor 104 transmits the authorization debit 

transaction data including the ICA and merchant numbers to 
the ?lter processor 116 of the bank via I/0 port 118 by step 
208. The ?lter processor 116 receives the authorization debit 
transaction data at step 210 and begins its analysis thereof. 

At step 212, ?lter processor 116 evaluates a pre?x of the 
initiating card identi?cation number to determine whether 
the initiating card is a debit card. In general, it is contem 
plated that debit card account numbers would have a dif 
ferent pre?x than credit card and other card account num 
bers. If the initiating card is not a debit card as de?ned by 
its pre?x, the process proceeds to step 214 to generate 
invalidating data because the process is employing a non 
debit card. If step 212 determines that the initiating card is 
a debit card, the process proceeds to step 216 to con?rm that 
the initiating merchant is one of the authorized merchants 
de?ned by the program data, i.e., ICA/merchant data is part 
of program data. If the merchant is not an authorized 
merchant, the process proceeds to step 218 to indicate 
invalidating data because the initiating merchant is not a 
merchant taking part in the incentive award program and, 
therefore, does not have the right to use the debit card. If the 
initiating merchant is an authorized merchant, the process 
proceeds to step 220 to determine whether or not the 
initiating debit card has a valid debit card account number as 
de?ned by the program data. If the initiating card does not, 
the process proceeds to step 222 to generate invalidating 
data because that the debit card account number is not part 
of the program data. 

If the initiating debit card is a valid debit card number, the 
process proceeds to step 224 to evaluate the DDA (demand 
deposit account) portion of the initiating account number. If 
the DDA portion is invalid, the process proceeds to step 226 
to generate invalidating data because of an invalid DDA 
account number. If the DDA account is valid, the process 
proceeds to step 228 to determine the number of points 
available for the particular account number. If the number of 
points when converted to a currency does not equal or 
exceed the value of the initiating debit transaction, the 
process proceeds to step 230 to generate invalidating data 
because of insuf?cient points to complete the debit transac 
tion. 
The process continues with FIG. 3. If su?icient points are 

available to cover the debit transaction, the process proceeds 
to step 236 to debit the account balance. After step 236, the 
process proceeds to step 238 to generate validating data 
provided by the ?lter processor 116 via I/O port 118 to the 
processor 104 and eventually to the initiating merchant. 

Although the system of the present invention is intended 
to prevent participants from exceeding the amount of points 
in their award account, if the authentication procedure is not 
fully utilized as described above, such as due to the permit 
ted use of the equivalent of what are generally known as 
“?oor limits;” i.e., amounts below which the merchant does 
not have to ?rst seek authorization before approving the 
transaction, it is possible that an occasional “overdrawn 
condition” can occur on a temporary basis. If this occurs, the 
?nancial institution or the incentive award company can and 
should demand immediate clearance of the overdraft 
condition, such as by an equivalent cash payment or the 
addition of additional award points to the account. In this 
regard, this inadvertent overdrawn or overdraft condition is 
similar to that described in U.S. Pat. Nos. 4,346,442 and 
4,597,046 in which the customer or participant is noti?ed of 
the overdraft condition and required to clear the overdraft. 

FIGS. 4A and 4B illustrate the force post process which 
generally occurs 24/48 hours after the completion of the 
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pre-authorization process of FIG. 2 which resulted in the 
generation of validating data and a completed debit trans 
action. Referring to FIG. 4A, the merchant completes the 
debit transaction at step 402 and more particularly at step 
404 by submitting a debit card force post debit transaction 
to processor/acquirer 130 (see FIG. 1). Next, the merchant’s 
processor/acquirer submits the force post debit transaction 
through the credit card network 102 generally by access via 
a separate I/O port such as 110 port 106D (FIG. 1). At step 
408, the credit/debit card network processor 104 forwards 
the ICA and merchant data with force post debit transaction. 
At step 410, the credit/debit card network 102 sends the 

force post debit transaction data including the ICA and 
merchant number to the ?lter processor 116 of the bank. 
Thereafter, steps 412, 414, 420, 422, 424, and 425 parallel 
and essentially duplicate steps 212, 214, 220, 222, 224, and 
226 of FIG. 2A. Assuming that the force post debit trans 
action is a debit card having a valid card number and a valid 
DDA account, the process proceeds to step 426 which 
permanently adjusts the participant’s point balance account 
and to step 427 which converts the force post point value to 
dollars. The process then proceeds to step 428 to con?rm 
that su?‘icient funds (converted from points) are available in 
the administrator’s account to cover the debit transaction. If 
not, the process proceeds to step 430 to invalidate the debit 
transaction for insu?icient funds. Otherwise, the process 
proceeds to step 432 to determine whether the debit trans 
action is a credit (refund) or debit. If it is a credit, step 434 
is executed to credit the administrator’s dollar account 
balance. Otherwise, steps 436 and 438 are executed to debit 
the administrator’s dollar account balance against the par 
ticipating award account balance and complete the process 
ing of the force post debit transaction. 

After the force post debit transaction, possibly a week to 
two weeks, the third and ?nal portion of the debit transaction 
is executed by the posting of settlements/commissions. 
Referring to FIG. 5A, the settlements/commissions process 
begins with the administrator receiving a redemption ?le 
from the bank at step 502 indicating the details of completed 
force post debit transactions. These completed debit trans 
actions now become settlement transactions which are pro 
cessed at step 504 by loading the redemption ?le into the 
administrator’s processor 122 or 124. The supplier’s pro?le 
is looked up at step 506. If no pro?le is found at step508, 
the settlement transaction is processed as an exception to the 
redemption ?le at step 510. Otherwise, the process proceeds 
with step 512 in which the administrator’s processor looks 
up the commission percentage from the supplier’s pro?le. 

Continuing with FIG. 55, the administrator’s processor 
calculates the commission due to the administrator at step 
514, looks up the billing method from the supplier pro?le at 
step 516, creates a settlement/commission detail report at 
step 518, and determines the type of billing method at step 
520. If the billing method is not a manual billing method, the 
process proceeds to step 522 to execute a process automated 
clearing house (ACH) billing method. Otherwise, the pro 
cess proceeds to step 524 to create a manual invoice, then to 
step 526 to attach an invoice to the settlement/commission 
report and ?nally to step 528, which also proceeds after step 
522, to mail the settlement commission report to the 
supplier/merchant. 
FIG. 6 illustrates the data ?ow between the administra 

tor’s processors 122, 124, the ?lter processor 116 of the 
bank, the credit/debit card network 102 including the I/O 
ports 106 and the credit/debit card network processor 104, 
the merchants 108, 110, 112, and the acquirer/processor 130. 
In addition, FIG. 6 illustrates the customer to indicate that 
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the customer provides enrollment, issuance, and points 
infonnation to the administrator. In addition, the participant 
with debit card 114 is illustrated to show that the participant 
initiates travel/merchandise orders and receives a periodic 
account statement from the information that is in the ?lter 
processor. 

It is also contemplated that the debit card system 100 
according to the invention may have several optional fea 
tures. For example, the administrator may have a commis 
sion account and via an automated clearing house may debit 
a transaction commission amount for each validated debit 
transaction to the commission account of the program 
administrator while crediting the transaction commission 
amount to an account of the initiating merchant. More 
particularly, the credit/debit card network processor 104 
may deduct the commission amount credited to the initiating 
merchant from the merchant’s proceeds from the validated 
debit transaction. 

Optionally, the debit cards may be embossed with infor 
mation identifying the customer so that whenever a partici 
pant uses a debit card the participant is reminded that such 
card provides rewards which have been supplied by the 
customer. 

It is also contemplated that many types of optional 
reports, some of which have been noted above and in FIG. 
6, may also be generated by the debit card system 100. For 
example, the ?lter processor 116 may generate redemption 
reports for each merchant indicating debit card transactions 
by participants. In this case, the ?lter processor 116 gener 
ates a rewards account report for each participant indicating 
debit transactions by such participant and indicating the 
amount of points in such participant’s award account. 

In order to minimize the number of participant account 
numbers which are part of the program data provided by the 
host processor 122, it is contemplated that the ?lter proces 
sor 116 may delete from the program data authorized unique 
account numbers which have not initiated a debit transaction 
for a predetermined period of time, e.g., six months. 

In view of the above, it will be seen that the several 
objects of the invention are achieved and other advantageous 
results attained. 
As various changes could be made in the above products 

and methods without departing from the scope of the 
invention, it is intended that all matter contained in the 
above description and shown in the accompanying drawings 
shall be interpreted as illustrative and not in a limiting sense. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A system for implementing an incentive award program 

for a customer having participants, said program permitting 
the participants to obtain as an award products and/or 
services from authorized merchants who are part of the 
incentive'award program and who are part of a credit/debit 
card network, which credit/debit card network also includes 
unauthorized merchants who are not part of the incentive 
award program and who are part of the credit/debit card 
network, each merchant having access via an input/output 
(I/O) port to a credit/debit card network processor of the 
credit/debit card network, said system comprising: 

a. a plurality of debit cards, each assigned to one partici 
pant and having a unique account number correspond 
ing to an award account of the participant; 

b. a ?lter processor accessing the following program data: 
(1) data identifying the authorized unique account 

numbers of the participants, 
(2) data identifying the authorized merchants, and 

(3) data indicating the balance in each participant’s 
award account, 
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said ?lter processor interfacing with the credit/debit card 
network processor; 

c. means, responsive to a transaction initiated by a mer 
chant using an initiating card having an initiating 
account number, for transmitting from the credit/debit 
card network processor to the ?lter processor the fol 
lowing transaction data: 
(1) the initiating account number of the card initiating 

the transaction, 
(2) merchant identi?cation data of the initiating 

merchant, and 
(3) data regarding the amount of the initiated transac 

tion; 
d. said ?lter processor including means for evaluating the 

transaction data transmitted to the ?lter processor by 
the credit/debit card network processor by comparing 
the transaction data to the program data; 

e. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating validating data for the transaction when 
the evaluated transaction data indicates that the trans 
action has been initiated by an authorized merchant 
using the unique account number of one of the partici 
pants having a su?icient balance in the participant’s 
corresponding award account to cover the transaction: 

f. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating account number is not one of the authorized 
account numbers; 

g. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating merchant is not one of the authorized mer~ 
chants; 

h. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
balance in the award account corresponding to the 
initiating account number is insu?icient to cover the 
amount of the initiated transaction; 

i. said ?lter processor including means for transmitting 
the validating or invalidating data to the credit/debit 
card network processor so that the credit/debit card 
network processor provides the validating or invalidat 
ing data for the evaluated transaction to the initiating 
merchant. 

2. The system of claim 1 wherein the amount of the 
initiated transaction is in a currency denomination such as 
dollars, wherein each award account has a point value, 
wherein the evaluating means converts the point value of the 
award account corresponding to the initiating account num 
ber into the currency denomination of the amount of the 
initiating transaction, and wherein the evaluating means 
generates the validating data if the converted point value 
equals or exceeds the amount of the initiating transaction. 

3. The system of claim 2 wherein said ?lter processor 
evaluating means comprises a banking processor. 

4. The system of claim 1 wherein the ?lter processor is 
maintained by a program administrator having a commission 
account and wherein the program administrator via an 
automated clearing house credits or deposits a transaction 
commission amount for each validated transaction to the 
commission account of the program administrator and debits 
or removes the transaction commission amount to an 
account of the initiating merchant. 

5. The system of claim 4 wherein the credit/debit card 
network processor deducts the commission amount credited 
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to the initiating merchant from the merchant’s proceeds 
from the validated transaction. 

6. The system of claim 1 wherein the debit cards include 
embossing identifying the customer. 

7. The system of claim 1 wherein the debit cards have the 
same structure as credit cards including a magnetic strip 
encoded with a number corresponding to the unique account 
number of the participant whereby the transaction is trans 
parent to the initiating merchants such that the initiating 
merchant cannot distinguish between transactions using the 
debit card and transactions using a credit card. 

8. The system of claim 7 wherein at least some merchants 
have a card reader adapted to be connected to the I/O port 
and wherein the initiating transaction is initiated by reading 
the magnetic strip of the debit card. 

9. The system of claim 1 wherein the ?lter processor 
generates redemption reports for each merchant indicating 
debit card transactions by participants and wherein the ?lter 
processor generates award account reports for each partici 
pant indicating transactions by such participant and indicat 
ing the amount of points in such participant’ s award account. 

10. The system of claim 1 wherein the ?lter processor 
deletes from the program data authorized unique account 
numbers which have not initiated a transaction for a prede 
termined period of time. 

11. The system of claim 1 wherein the credit/debit card 
network processor comprises a merchant processor linked to 
a switch processor and wherein the ?lter processor com 
prises a banking processor linked to an administrator’s 
processor. 

12. The system of claim 1 wherein the ?lter processor is 
maintained by a program administrator having a balance 
account and wherein, during a force post portion of the 
transaction, the bank ?lter processor debits a transaction 
amount for each validated transaction to the balance account 
of the program administrator and credits the transaction 
amount to an account of the initiating merchant. 

13. A method for implementing an incentive award pro 
gram for a customer having participants, said program 
permitting the participants to obtain as an award products 
and/or services from authorized merchants who are part of 
the incentive award program and who are part of a credit/ 
debit card network, which credit/debit card network also 
includes unauthorized merchants who are not part of the 
incentive award program and who are part of the credit/debit 
card network, each merchant having access via an input/ 
output (I/O) port to a credit/debit card network processor of 
the credit/debit card network, said method comprising the 
steps of: 

a. providing a plurality of debit cards, each assigned to 
one participant and having a unique account number 
corresponding to an award account of the participant; 

b. accessing the following program data: 
(1) data identifying the authorized unique account 

numbers of the participants, 
(2) data identifying the authorized merchants, and 
(3) data indicating the balance in each participant’s 

award account, 
said ?lter processor interfacing with the credit/debit card 

network processor; 
c. transmitting the following transaction data in response 

to a transaction initiated by a merchant using an initi 
ating card having an initiating account number: 
(1) the initiating account number of the card initiating 

the transaction, 
(2) merchant identi?cation data of the initiating 

merchant, and 
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(3) data regarding the amount of the initiated transac 
tion; 

d. comparing the transmitted transaction data to the pro 
gram data; 

e. validating the transaction when the comparing step 
indicates that the transaction has been initiated by an 
authorized merchant using the unique account number 

> of a participant having a su?icient balance in the 
participant’s corresponding award account to cover the 
transaction; 

f. invalidating the transaction when the comparing step 
indicates that the initiating account number is not one 
of the authorized account numbers; 

g. invalidating the transaction when the comparing step 
indicates that the initiating merchant is not one of the 
authorized merchants; and 

h. invalidating the transaction when the comparing step 
indicates that the balance in the award account corre 
sponding to the initiating account number is insu?icient 
to cover the amount of the initiated transaction. 

14. The method of claim 13 wherein the steps of initiating, 
evaluating, validating and invalidating are performed elec 
tronically whereby the transaction is paperless. 

15. A system for implementing an incentive award pro 
gram for a customer having participants, said program 
permitting the participants to obtain as an award products 
and/or services from authorized merchants who are part of 
the incentive award program, said system comprising: 

a. a credit/debit card network which includes the autho 
rized merchants who are part of the credit/debit card 
network and which also includes unauthorized mer 
chants who are not part of the incentive award program 
and who are part of the credit/debit card network, each 
merchant having access via an input/output (I/O) port 
to a credit/debit card network processor of the credit/ 
debit card network; 

b. a plurality of debit cards, each assigned to one partici 
pant and having a unique account number correspond 
ing to an award account of the participant; 

c. a ?lter processor accessing the following program data: 
(1) data identifying the authorized unique account 
numbers of the participants, 

(2) data identifying the authorized merchants, and 
(3) data indicating the balance in each participant’s 

award account, 
said ?lter processor interfacing with the credit/debit card 
network processor; 

d. means, responsive to a transaction initiated by a mer 
chant using an initiating card having an initiating 
account number, for transmitting from the credit/debit 
card network processor to the ?lter processor the fol 
lowing transaction data: 
(1) the initiating account number of the card initiating 

?ie transaction, 
(2) merchant identi?cation data of the initiating 

merchant, and 
(3) data regarding the amount of the initiated transac 

tion; 
c. said ?lter processor including means for evaluating the 

transaction data transmitted to the ?lter processor by 
the credit/debit card network processor by comparing 
the transaction data to the program data; 

f. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating validating data for the transaction when 
the evaluated transaction data indicates that the trans 
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action has been initiated by an authorized merchant 
using the unique account number of one of the partici 
pants having a su?icient balance in the participant’s 
corresponding award account to cover the transaction; 

g. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating account number is not one of the authorized 
account numbers; 

h. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating merchant is not one of the authorized mer 
chants; 

i. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
balance in the award account'corresponding to the 
initiating account number is insui?cient to cover the 
amount of the initiated transaction; 

j. said ?lter processor including means for transmitting 
the validating or invalidating data to the credit/debit 
card network processor so that the credit/debit card 
network processor provides the validating or invalidat 
ing data for the evaluated transaction to the initiating 
merchant. 

16. A system for implementing an incentive award pro 
gram for a customer having participants, said program 
permitting the participants to obtain as an award products 
and/or services from authorized merchants who are part of 
the incentive award program and who are part of a credit! 
debit card network, which credit/debit card network also 
includes unauthorized merchants who are not part of the 
incentive award program and who are part of the credit/debit 
card network, each merchant having access via an input/ 
output (110) port to a credit/debit card network processor of 
the credit/debit card network, said system comprising: 

a. a plurality of debit cards, each of the cards having a 
unique account number corresponding to an award 
account; 

b. a ?lter processor accessing the following program data: 
(1) data identifying the authorized unique account 

number of each card, 
(2) data identifying the authorized merchants, and 
(3) data indicating the balance in each award account, 

said ?lter processor interfacing with the credit/debit card 
network processor; 

c. means, responsive to a transaction initiated by a mer 
chant using an initiating card having an initiating 
account number, for transmitting from the credit/debit 
card network processor to the ?lter processor the fol 
lowing transaction data: 
(1) the initiating account number of the card initiating 

the transaction, 
(2) merchant identi?cation data of the initiating 

merchant, and 
(3) data regarding the amount of the initiated transac 

tion; 
d. said ?lter processor including means for evaluating the 

transaction data transmitted to the ?lter processor by 
the credit/debit card network processor by comparing 
the transaction data to the program data; 

e. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating validating data for the transaction when 
the evaluated transaction data indicates that the trans 
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action has been initiated by an authorized merchant 
using the unique account number of one of the cards 
having a sul?cient balance in the card’s corresponding 
award account to cover the transaction; 

f. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating account number is not one of the authorized 
account numbers; 

g. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 
for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
initiating merchant is not one of the authorized 
merchants; 

1O 
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h. said ?lter processor evaluating means including means 

for generating invalidating data for the transaction 
when the evaluated transaction data indicates that the 
balance in the award account corresponding to the 
initiating account number is insu?icient to cover the 
amount of the initiated transaction; 

i. said ?lter processor including means for transmitting 
the validating or invalidating data to the credit/debit 
card network processor so that the credit/debit card 
network processor provides the validating or invalidat 
ing data for the evaluated transaction to the initiating 
merchant. 
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INVENTOR(S) : David C. Carrithers et a1. 

It is certified that error appears in the above-identi?ed patent and that said Letters Patent is 
hereby corrected as shown below: 

Column 7, line 40, “byprooessor” should read --by processor- 

Signed and Sealed this 

Seventh Day of August, 2007 

m Wail,” 

JON W. DUDAS 
Director afthe United States Patent and Trademark O?ice 



UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 

CERTIFICATE OF CORRECTION 

PATENT NO. : 5,689,100 Page 1 of 1 
APPLICATION NO. : 08/620041 
DATED : November 18, 1997 
INVENTOR(S) : David C. Carrithers et al. 

It is certified that error appears in the above-identi?ed patent and that said Letters Patent is 
hereby corrected as shown below: 

Column 2, line 12, “as a award” should read --as an award- 

Claim 13, column 12, lines 59-60, “(3) data indicating the balance in each 
participant’s award account, said filter processor interfacing with the credit/ debit card 
network processor;” should read --(3) data indicating the balance in each participant’s 
award accoun ;- 

Signed and Sealed this 

Twenty-eighth Day of August, 2007 

m Watt” 

JON W. DUDAS 
Director afthe United States Patent and Trademark O?ice 


